
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

3rd  February  2010
Present:
Councillor David Soans (Chair) 

Councillor Ruth Groome – Mayor (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Christopher Groome (KBC/NCC/BLTC)

Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC and Desborough TC) 

Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/ BLTC)

Councillor David Jones (Rothwell TC)



Councillor Sir David Gunn (Burton Latimer TC)


Councillor Maureen Jerram (Burton Latimer TC)

Councillor Doreen Bindley (Desborough TC)


Councillor Russell Roberts (KBC/ Barton Seagrave PC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/ Barton Seagrave PC)


Councillor David Watson (Rural Forum Representative)

Councillor Eleanor Patrick (Town Forum Representative)


Councillor Reg Barby (Barton Seagrave Parish Council)


Councillor Paul Marks (KBC)

Also Present:
Sgt Wayne Preece (Northants Police) 

Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)



Neil Boughton (NHS Northamptonshire)


Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator - KBC)


The Chair welcomed the Mayor to the meeting.

09.A6TF.48
  APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors June Derbyshire, Mike Barrs, Mark Dearing, Alan Pote and Geoffrey Durward. Apologies were also received from Margaret Talbot and it was noted that Cllr Paul Marks was to be substitute.
09.A6TF.49
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 4th November 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
09.A6TF.50
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

09.A6TF.39


Clarification was to be given in relation to members of the public having access to a NHS dentist within a ten minute drive, in Item 6.

09.A6TF.36

It was noted that in relation to 09.A6TF.25 the paragraph should read:

“It was reported that a cycle path may go on the Rothwell side of the river as there were walkways on the Desborough side.  County Council money had been used towards gates for access for prams and bikes.”


09.A6TF.41


It was noted that progress should be made on Roundabout Sponsorship at the Planning Policy meeting on 15 February 2010.
09.A6TF.51
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None
09.A6TF.52
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None


(Cllr Christopher Groome arrived at the meeting and Cllr Ruth Groome left the meeting at 7.15pm.)
09.A6TF.53
HEALTH SERVICE UPDATE-General Practice & Pharmacy
Neil Boughton, Head of General Practice & Pharmacy for Northamptonshire thanked the Forum for the invitation to the meeting.
Mr Boughton explained that his position was to improve and predict service patterns in General Practice.
Market Analysis had recently been completed in Kettering localities under headings Clinical, Access and Time (within a ten minute drive).  At this point, clarification was given that Dentistry was trying to achieve access to Dental Surgeries, to be within a ten minute drive radius.  
The analysis also looked at whether the public were aware they had a right to a practice of their choice.

The results of the analysis had allowed the decisions made by the NHS to be substantiated.  Figures had been obtained of the actual population, and predicted population up to 2025, in order to calculate where services were needed now and in the future.
A Six Facet Survey was also completed and considered the following:

· Bringing care closer to home

· Allowing people to access care facilities that they needed and wanted
· Investing in workforce

· One GP to 1800 registered people


It was reported that Kettering practices were working at a higher rate than 1800.  It was noted that normally General Practitioners located themselves close to where they were trained, however, new legislation was soon to be brought in which would change this.


General Practitioners were to work with the NHS on a plan to make sure the service that is expected and wanted by the public is provided.  The delivery of the plan was expected by September 2010.


With reference to Pharmacy, it was noted that regulations were less enforceable by the NHS.  However, regulations were due to change in April 2010 and April 2011 which could eventually give the NHS more control.

In the future, the NHS plans were to co-locate all services as soon as possible so that the patient would not have to travel from one service to another.

In relation to the consultation on the Primary Care Strategy, it was reported that the Local Medical Committee and Practice Based Group along with NHS Northants had committed themselves to delivering services.  Once the strategy had been agreed it would then go to an Implementation Strategy and at that point an Action Plan would be available.
It was reported that consideration had been given to unpaid carers within the strategy.

It was noted that access to services was falling short as well as a shortfall of GPs to fill the empty rooms in practices.

It was requested that due to the forthcoming expansion of Barton Seagrave, that a Section 106 was in place to ensure services would be provided to ensure the demand would be met. 
Mr Boughton advised the forum that NHS Northants were aware there were problems in the rural areas.

It was noted that the forum appreciated the NHS were aiming to give a better service, however, concerns were raised that people could now not speak to or call out their doctor at night as in previous years.  Mr Boughton explained that under current contracts, GPs could not come out at night and that certain facilities were not financially viable.

In relation to 700 new homes being built in Burton Latimer, it was asked if the money from that Section 106 would go back into Burton Latimer to provide services.  Mr Boughton insisted that he would chase the funds to ensure the services were provided.
It was reported that the current Burton Latimer surgery had started a Patient Forum.  From discussions held on this, patients were now able to book appointments either four weeks in advance or on the same day.

Concerns were raised in regard to the ageing population and how practices would look after the elderly who could not get to the surgeries positioned on the edge of towns.  The five year PCT Strategy had taken this into account and the subject had been included in a recent national consultation.

It was noted that Provider Services were looking at the future of Rothwell Surgery.

It was reported that currently if a patient moves, a practice can either keep the patient or move to another provider.

It was requested that a representative from NHS Northants return in 12 months to give an update on General Practice & Pharmacy.
09.A6TF.54
GULLEY CLEANSING

Due to the absence of Ian Smith this item was deferred to the next meeting.
09.A6TF.55
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
                          Sgt Wayne Preece was welcomed to the meeting. 
 
CRIME FIGURES


Desborough had seen a decrease in Criminal Damage which was positive news.  However, Drug Offences were up but the police considered this to be a good thing as it meant that more drugs had been detected.

Rothwell – Burglary figures were down as were Theft from Motor Vehicles and Theft of Motor Vehicles which was excellent news.


Barton Seagrave – most crimes were down.


Burton Latimer – Burglaries were up by four and it was hoped this rise would not continue.


Overall the crime figures were very encouraging which may have been helped by Operation Guardian. 

ASB FIGURES

The Rowdy & Inconsiderate Behaviour figures were reported as follows:


Desborough – down by 75 incidents


Rothwell – down by 11 incidents


Barton – up by 20 incidents -  a lot of work had been done by the Police and Groundworks in the Gray’s Field area to combat this.


Burton Latimer – down by 63 incidents, however there had been a lot of complaints around the Recreation area which were to be addressed.


At the last Safer Communities Team meeting the following main priorities were adopted:


Desborough – ASB through Drinking in Dunkirk Avenue


Rothwell – ASB through Drinking in the town centre, Gordon Street and Harrington Road.  

Speeding was to be tackled in Weston-by-Welland.


Burton Latimer – Off licences and pubs, Recreation area and Station Road down to the High Street area.  Speeding through Burton Latimer and Barton Seagrave via Polwell Lane.


It was noted that new legislation had now been passed which allowed the Police to bar children between the age of 10-16 years, from areas where there was underage rowdy behaviour.

The Forum was advised of the following risks to be aware of:

· The new fence around Latimer Arts College was being ripped up late at night and into the early morning.

· Door knockers be aware of them and remember that they do not have a licence to sell.

· Lead was being stolen from church roofs and there had been a number of repeat incidents.  Prosecutions would take place if evidence was obtained.

· There was an expected rise in ASB & Rowdy Behaviour in the forthcoming half-term week, however extra policing staff would be on duty.

Sgt Preece advised the Forum of staffing changes. On the east side, Nigel Bull was retiring and would not be replaced for the foreseeable future. There would now be two PCs on the East side and two PCs on the West.  PCSOs would help the PCs on these areas. Sue Buffery had won a new position as Problem Solver.  Her main efforts would be concentrated on the town centre but would help the A6 towns if required. Andy Young was to replace Sue Buffery.


In relation to needles being found in the street it was noted that syringes were being mapped when found.


It was requested that the Police were represented at the Barton Seagrave Parish Council meeting on Thursday 11th February in respect of the Latimer Arts College fencing.


Councillor Tebbutt requested invoices to be issued for the Young Detectives Scheme as soon as possible, which were to be funded by the Councillors Ward Initiative Fund, as the fund would soon be frozen due to the forthcoming parliamentary election.


Concerns were raised in respect of the bikes which were to be bought for the Police as they could not be used, due to the training and body wear required to go with them.

RESOLVED
that Sgt Preece would investigate this         matter.
It was confirmed by Sgt Preece that work was being carried out with Licensees in Burton Latimer as alcohol was being purchased in the High Street and then moving into Pioneer Avenue and onto the Recreation area.
09.A6TF.56
KETTERING BOROUGH IMPROVEMENT PLAN

Noted
09.A6TF.57
BUDGET CONSULTATION

Noted
09.A6TF.58
LORRY PARK UPDATE IN A6 TOWNS


A planning application in Rothwell had not progressed as it had not met the full criteria.  The lorry park at Junction 1 of the A14 was due to close shortly and concerns were voiced that a new park should be in place quickly.

RESOLVED      that Councillor Tebbutt would follow this up       



with the Joint Planning Unit.


.
09.A6TF.59
TOWN CENTRE UPDATES

It was reported that progress was being made with Northamptonshire County Council for signs for the A6 town centres.

The Forum members were notified that the Joint Planning Unit were to hold a Small Town Workshop on 6th February between 10-3pm at the Diamonds Centre, Rushden, and everyone was welcome to attend.
09.A6TF.60
NEWSROUND


Barton Seagrave

Tenders had been submitted for a Bus Shelter and consideration was being given at the parish council meeting on 11th February.

Burton Latimer


The Town Mayor’s Ball was on 20th February.


The new Civic Centre is being cleared out and the Probation Service was completing work in it.  Once finished, there would be an open day.


Desborough 


HGV signs were to be delivered on 4th February.  Highways had instructed that the signs on the A14 were to be changed in respect of the 7.5 tonne limits.

New signs had been erected in the Recreation Ground advising the age limits of who can use it.  This would give Police and PCSOs more power to move people on if necessary.

Rothwell

Rothwell Gala night on December 4th was very successful.

The Market House had received an offer for the downstairs room but had not been accepted as yet.


The fencing and posts with barb wire, along the footpath between the Community Centre and Manor Park, had come down.  

                          RESOLVED
that the Borough Council would arrange for   this to be cleared.
09.A6TF.61
RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

None
09.A6TF.62
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Dental Practice & Optometry (return with figures)
· Section 106 (Borough & County Council to be represented)
· Gulley cleansing, Street Doctors
 09.A6TF.63
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


A letter of dissatisfaction was to be sent from the Forum to the County in relation to gritting during the recent bad weather.

In relation to Aiden Howell, recently killed in action in Afghanistan, it was noted that the family were in discussions with the Borough Council in respect of the form of a memorial in Desborough, and that the Borough Council were also in dialogue with the British Legion and the Town Council. .
It was noted that the grass verges in Churchill Way, Burton Latimer were becoming hazardous.  Kettering Borough Council reported that NCC were unhappy with the design of the grasscrete that was to be put down, but were still in dialogue with them. 

09.A6TF.64
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

23 June

8 September


10 November


9 February 2011
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.05 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

Rap
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(03.02.10)

